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TUESDAY 23 OCTOBER 2012 starting at 1.00 pm
	In attendance
	Representing
	email address

	Tim Coulson
	ECC Director for Education and Learning
	tim.coulson@essex.gov.uk

	Alison Fiala
	Assistant Lead Strategic Commissioner
	alison.fiala@essex.gov.uk

	Graham Lancaster
	Interim Assistant Lead Strategic Commissioner for Primary 
	graham.lancaster@essex.gov.uk

	Clare Kershaw
	Lead Strategic Commissioner for Pupil & School Intelligence
	clare.kershaw@essex.gov.uk

	Chris Kiernan
	Interim Lead Strategic Commissioner
	chris.kiernan @essex.gov.uk

	Cheryl Allard 
	EPHA Chelmsford South 
	head@oaklands-inf.essex.sch.uk

	Simon Billings
	EPHA North East Chair
	simon.billings69@btinternet.com

	Alison Blant
	EPHA South Treasurer 
	admin@pitsea-jun.essex.sch.uk

	Mike Blant 
	EPHA Liaison Officer 
	mikeblant@gmail.com

	Elspeth Bonds 
	EPHA West Treasurer/Epping Forest Rural
	admin@theydonbois.essex.sch.uk

	Anna Conley
	EPHA Witham
	head@howbridge-inf.essex.sch.uk

	Doretta Cowie
	EPHA Central Chair 
	admin@perryfields-jun.essex.sch.uk

	Brenda Dalley
	EPHA South Chair
	brenda@hadleigh-inf.essex.sch.uk

	Melissa Eades 
	EPHA Billericay
	m.eades@sunnymede-inf.essex.sch.uk

	Ronnie Farrelly
	EPHA Tendring South
	admin@hollandpark.essex.sch.uk

	Sue Grocock
	EPHA South Woodham Ferrers
	headteacher@st-marys-woodham.essex.sch.uk

	Lorna Handscomb
	EPHA Harlow
	headteacher@lattongreen.essex.sch.uk

	Shelagh Harvey
	EPHA Brentwood
	admin@ingatestone.essex.sch.uk

	Helen Hutchings
	EPHA Chelmsford West
	headteacher@highwood.essex.sch.uk

	Nick Hutchings 
	EPHA North East Vice-Chair 
	head@st-johns-colchester.essex.sch.uk

	Megan Jenkins
	EPHA Rayleigh
	megan.jenkins@riverside.essex.sch.uk

	Neil Matthews
	EPHA Colchester West
	admin@heathlands.essex.sch.uk

	Val Metcalf
	EPHA Harwich and Dovercourt
	admin@harwich-pri.essex.sch.uk

	Donna Parker
	EPHA Tendring North
	head@st-marys-ardleigh.essex.sch.uk

	Harriet Phelps-Knights
	EPHA Vice-Chair
	Head@janetduke.essex.sch.uk

	Lorna Pigram
	EPHA Rayleigh
	admin@rawreth.essex.sch.uk

	Debbie Rogan
	Schools Forum  
	admin@wickfordcofe.essex.sch.uk

	Angela Russell
	EPHA Basildon West 
	angelarussell@st-anneline-inf.essex.sch.uk

	Karen Springett
	EPHA Chair
	headteacher@milldene.essex.sch.uk

	Marion Still 
	EPHA Rochford
	admin@barlingmagna.essex.sch.uk

	Jan Tunney
Pam Langmead 

	EPHA Epping Forest South 

EPHA Manager

	admin@limesfarm-inf.essex.sch.uk
langmead@tesco.net


	
	
	Action

	1.
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were received from Isobel Barron, John Clements, Geraldine Denham-Hale, Helen Dudley-Smith, Chris Eshmade, Joe Figg, Sue Foster, Annette Keeney, Jenny McCutcheon, David Milligan, Nigel Roberts, Penny Smith and Heather Tetchner. 

	

	2.
a)

b)

c)

d)

e)


	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE EXECUTIVE MEETING
Support funding for EPHA 2012/13
It was noted that the annual grant from the LA that has been promised to support EPHA in the 2012/13 financial year has still not been paid. Tim Coulson AGREED to follow this up as a matter of urgency.

Utility contract

Simon Billings expressed concerns about the new utility contract that is being implemented by the LA, which will cost around £4.95 a day per school in addition to fuel costs. Tim Coulson AGREED to follow this up and report back to the Executive. 
Concern about experienced headteachers supporting vulnerable schools

At the EPHA Annual General Meeting that morning Simon Billings had noted that, increasingly, experienced headteachers of currently good and outstanding schools are being asked to support or lead schools in challenging circumstances, and in particular, those schools that have been judged to be inadequate by Ofsted. He asked what incentive there was for headteachers to take on these schools, potentially risking their own careers if, after a couple of terms, they have been unable to turn round a failing school. 

Tim Coulson noted that this issue would be picked up in the next agenda item.

Floor targets - disparity between secondary and primary schools

Simon Billings questioned the lack of parity between the expectations of primary and secondary floor targets. He noted that primary schools have come in for a great deal of criticism from the media and the Government and he feels that this is simply because primaries are an easier target. He asked who, in the Local Authority, is standing up for and flying the flag for Essex primaries. 
Tim Coulson noted that the rise in floor targets increases the expectations of both primary and secondary education and that, ironically, the most publicised row about standards this year has been about the GCSE English exam undertaken in January and June.
Simon argued that primary teaching has improved immeasurably and that children are sometimes repeating parts of the curriculum in secondary schools that do not realise the quality and standard of the curriculum in primary schools. 

EYFS assessment and Target Tracker software

Concerns were expressed by headteachers about the lack of information about assessment in the Early Years Foundation Stage since the introduction of the new framework and the associated Target Tracker software.
Tim agreed that no one yet has the entire picture of the expectations in terms of assessment, although an updated version of Development Matters in the Early Years Foundation Stage was published alongside the EYFS in March 2012, which Early Years’ providers will use to help them to make judgements about ongoing monitoring and assessment of children. He confirmed that any further information published by the DfE will be shared as soon as it is available.

He noted that there is a conundrum: there are 4000 EY settings in Essex that generally are judged to be satisfactory or better, and yet outcomes at 5 are by far the lowest in comparison with other key stages. There has been an increase in funding to pre-school provision and this must be used to support setting and particularly to support speech and language development. 
Target Tracker software is being developed and will be circulated to schools as soon as possible. Tom confirmed that schools that do not use Target Tracker should continue to use the moderation and assessment system as they have in the past.

Headteachers expressed some concern about the quality of EYFS training that has been delivered recently; in some cases, because there has not been new information to report, training sessions have simply repeated information about the new framework, which has been a frustrating waste of time for some attendees. 


	Tim Coulson

Tim Coulson

	3.

	ESSEX WORLD CLASS PRIMARY SCHOOLS
Tim Coulson, Director for Education and Learning, explained that the Local Authority’s strategic plan to achieve a world class primary system focuses on three aspects:
i) Life long learning strategies – within early years and  schools, developing skills for work in the Further Education and Higher Education sectors (and matching the right skills to available opportunities) through to Adult and Community Learning. This must accommodate adults who are changing roles and careers in later life, for a number of reasons.
This links with work on economic growth, particularly with unemployed 18 – 24 year old young people.

ii) The review and redevelopment of the Special Educational Needs strategy for Essex

 This includes rethinking the Children’s Support Services and the assessment system (for example, moving away from current SEN levels, of Statement, School Action Plus and School Action, in line with the Government’s thinking).
Tim noted the challenge of specialist provision, including the fact that currently 250 children are educated out of Essex as they cannot be accommodated in the LA – is there a case for establishing internal provision?

iii) Families with complex needs

The perception is that Social Care is working with fewer children and families. The LA must react to the Government’s initiative on Troubled Families and is considering the establishment of multi-disciplinary teams that are more locality based.
ECC has set out its goals to achieve an world class education system:

· That all children should go to a good or outstanding school;

· That Essex should be in the top quartile of achievement nationally;

· That vulnerable children are well served;
· That all children go on to further employment or education.

Tim noted that currently two thirds of schools in Essex are judged to be good or outstanding, whilst 1/3 are judged to require improvement (or satisfactory) or are inadequate. 
He argued that leadership is crucial and, in particular, that of headteacher and governors. The LA is facing the predicted demographic crisis: a large number of heads are approaching retirement and insufficient numbers of deputies and senior leaders in schools are looking to step up to fill the gap.
Tim argued that there are some expert, skilled and effective governors, but many more are dedicated and committed but lack the capacity and/or skills to be as effective as they need to be, often leaving strategic decisions to their lead professional, the headteacher.
In 2013 a major focus for the LA will be on re-establishing effective relationships with schools with a much smaller team in place. The LA’s priority is to determine which schools are on course to be “good” or better in the next two years. Tim noted that he is setting up locally based meetings to provoke debate among school leaders about the primary school system.

The Local Authority has welcomed the successful conversion by 80% of secondary schools to academy status. It is less clear what will transform the primary sector. A small minority have converted to academy status but the incentives (increased funding, freedom from School Teachers’ Pay and Conditions etc) are less significant for primaries and are not the main reason that those schools have converted. 
Tim said that the LA does believe that the changes to the education landscape are unstoppable and in due course the state sector of schools could well be an academy world; the LA wants schools to shape their destiny rather than have it forced upon them in due course. New models of academy governance are increasingly available and offer a fresh start to governance and leadership in schools.

Tim reminded heads that, in the vast majority of cases, the Governing Body decides whether to convert to academy status and the Secretary of State agrees (or not). There are still very few schools that are forced into academy status. 
The Local Authority will put forward a number of models that it believes will enable schools to meet the challenge and variability of education, to ensure that the proportion of excellent education grows in Essex. 
One headteacher noted that she has a real issue with the argument that becoming an Academy is the only solution to improve schools; she argued that, in fact, taking away the accountability from the LA and, at the same time increasing the administrative and management burden for a school, will not improve teaching and learning.

Tim agreed with this but argued that there are two aspects of conversion that have the potential to drive school improvement:

· One is the type of academy and the additional drive that this may give, for example through the support of a chain or sponsor.
· The second is the changed accountability. The best academies are beginning to show that better governance, better performance management and better leadership and structures are making a positive difference.
Tim noted that he has seen a greater sense of this drive in academies, but accepted that academy status is not a magic bullet and nothing beats the hard work of teachers and leaders in schools. However, he argued that there are many opportunities that primaries have not yet taken up.

The group discussed the problem of where leaders will come from in schools and how the LA intends to support and facilitate experienced headteachers who move to challenging and vulnerable schools.

Debbie Rogan noted that she is the head of an academy as well as the head of a school that was forced into academy status. She argued that schools are best placed to support another school and both gain from the added capacity and facilities that formal collaboration offers. She explained that she has a strong governing body with a social conscience, which was prepared to support a less well performing school. She stressed her belief that schools should be looking to other schools to offer and receive support, rather than relying on the Local Authority. 
Other headteachers argued that their concern is not with the school to school support model, which they believe in, but whether chains or sponsors will offer appropriate, adequate, effective and affordable support for the long term. 

Tim noted that the Local Authority will support the succession of headteachers by offering development opportunities and supporting senior leaders to grow into leadership roles. He stated that if there are not enough headteachers for every school, then heads that are capable and interested will be given lead more than one school, offering a tremendous opportunity for school leaders. 

It was noted that this debate will be continued at the termly headteacher meetings with primary headteachers. 

	

	4.
	STRUCTURED SOLUTIONS 
Alison Fiala explained that she has been seconded to work to promote the Essex strategy towards a world class primary system, as discussed previously. She will initially be working with schools in Basildon and Harlow and, eventually, in Tendring, to find structural solutions. The Local Authority is determined to support the school to school support model and, to achieve this, is particularly looking at the creation of small primary chains, which would include schools that are prepared and able to support and sponsor less well performing schools. She noted that there are currently additional grants from the DfE available to support this type of conversion.
 
In order to claim the grant of £25,000 the schools must meet the following conditions:

· the group of schools applying to convert must all be primary schools (or special schools with primary age pupils);

· there must be three or more schools intending to join the chain;

· the chain must intend to use either a Multi-academy Trust or an Umbrella Trust governance model; and

· at least one school in the chain must also meet the performing well criteria for converting schools.

The grant will be offered until 31 December 2012.

For more information go to:
http://www.education.gov.uk/schools/leadership/typesofschools/academies/primary/a00210101/primarychainsgrant
One headteacher noted that there has, however, been a rule change in relation to governance and accountability in academy chains, which may increase the pressure on a primary that agrees to support another less well performing school. 

It was agreed that, with all the changes going on, there is a need to educate governing bodies about the choices and opportunities for schools. 


	

	5.
	SATISFACTORY SCHOOLS PROJECT
Graham Lancaster reported that during the summer the Standards and Excellence team undertook a desk top analysis of schools that had a judgment of “satisfactory” at their most recent inspection, to assess the extent to which these schools were on track to move to being assessed as good or outstanding within the next two years. 
The Quadrant Commissioners are in the process of visiting schools to complete the study of their data and finish the evaluation. It then becomes a joint decision with the school to determine whether it would be beneficial to have a collaborative LA Review. Review teams have been established to carry out reviews during the next 2 terms.
Following this process, the LA will then have a comprehensive picture of the school’s development strategy and whether this will move the school forward.

In response to a query from a headteacher, Graham confirmed that a school does not have a LA review if this would simply duplicate information, but he stressed that the process is often very beneficial and would, of course, be free. 
It was agreed that the gathering of information about a school is important, including during an Ofsted inspection, but that schools are on a journey and the action towards school improvement is the key point. Tim Coulson agreed, stressing that the review has been much more about supporting vulnerable schools in the future than simply collecting data.  


	

	6.
	CHILDREN’S SUPPORT SERVICES (CSS)
Chris Kiernan noted that the LA is undertaking a review of CSS and BSS (Behaviour Support Services) provision. The scope of the review includes:

· Land and buildings – their location, structure and suitability

· The delegation of budgets

· Structural change – including the success of current provision (CSS is judged to be good in 2 areas, one requires improvement and one is in Speical Measures);
· Consideration of entitlement.

Chris argued that primary pupils are not best served in Pupil Referral Units and it was imperative that primary headteachers are involved in the review of short-stay provision. The following headteachers AGREED to work with Chris on this issue:

· Simon Billings (or another representative from North East); 

· Harriet Phelps-Knights;

· Debbie Rogan. 

The group discussed the problem of a lack of boarding provision for children in Year 6. 
It was accepted that whilst most children can be provided for in mainstream schools a small number of children simply must have specialist and separate support.

Chris noted that funding in Essex is currently roughly distributed as £750m to the main schools block, £50m to Early Years and £1m allocated to children with high needs; the review of provision is looking at how funding, and in particular than allocated for high needs,  can be used more effectively to support children with complex needs.

It was noted that Ralph Holloway remains as a principal officer in CSS.

	

	7.
	PRIMARY DATA 
Clare Kershaw gave an update on the Essex primary outcomes at the end of July 2012. She noted that there have been increases at every key stage, although there have also been national increases in some areas.

Early Years Foundation Stage 

An 8% increase on the previous year (78 points including CLL and PSED)

52% in 2011 – moving to 60%  in 2012

This is below national of 64%

Phonics Check

54% in Essex achieved the required level
58% nationally

End of Key Stage 1

Level 2B+ in Essex

Reading: 74% in 2011 – moving to 77%  in 2012

Writing: 62% in 2011 – moving to 64%  in 2012

Mathematics: 75% in 2011 – moving to 77%  in 2012

In line with national.

End of Key Stage 2

Level 4+ English and mathematics

74% in 2011 – moving to 79%  in 2012

Increases in 2 levels progress – Essex

English 81% in 2011 – moving to 86%  in 2012

Mathematics moving to 86%  in 2012

Clare noted that data analysis had been more challenging this year because of the assessment of writing, rather than an externally marked test.

The one page summary has been produced with limited information and will be updated after half term and resent to schools. The Headteachers discussed the number of mistakes on RAISEonline; Clare confirmed that the LA has made representations to the DfE expressing these concerns, but have been disappointed by the DfE’s reaction. She advised that if a school’s data is totally wrong they should contact the LA for it to be corrected manually.
Data Sharing Protocol

It was noted that the data sharing protocol between EPHA and the LA was reviewed at the Executive meeting that morning. Clare AGREED to consider the reviewed document and to feed back any comments to the EPHA Manager. She noted that the LA wishes to share data openly, including across phases and categories of schools. 

	Clare Kershaw



	8.
a)

b)

c)
	ADDITIONAL PRIMARY MATTERS

Quadrant Commissioners

The EPHA Executive asked how QCs (or Standards and Excellence Commissioners as they are now called) can have a meaningful input in an Ofsted inspection if they have not been into the school. Graham Lancaster noted that there has been some misunderstanding by Ofsted

In the current framework of the LA’s involvement in schools, as it does not recognise the fact that schools may not have much communication with the LA unless they are vulnerable in some way. Nevertheless, the current inspection process does expect to comment about the LA support of the school and ideally there will be a joint meeting with a LA Officer and the Lead Inspector. In some cases, the Lead Inspector has asked to speak with the school’s External Adviser, who may be independent of the LA. Graham stressed that the LA will give an open and honest statement of its evaluation of the school and in some cases this may give limited additional information. He reminded headteachers that the Standards and Excellence Team plans to communicate with schools at least once a year, ideally in a meeting but at least via a phone call.
Executive Headteachers

Graham noted that he is currently working on a programme with Roy Blatchford, building Executive headteacher capacity in Essex. He is also continuing to working with Thurrock and Southend LAs on leadership programmes in addition to NPQH, including offering opportunities to aspiring leaders to shadow headteachers in schools.    
Ofsted Inspections in Essex

Graham gave a summary of the outcomes of primary Ofsted inspections this term so far,  under the new framework.

3 schools have moved from satisfactory to special measures (one of these was highly vulnerable, one was vulnerable, the other unexpected);

7 schools have been judged to require improvement, of which 3 have the capacity to move forward rapidly;
3 schools have continued to be judged as good;

1 school previously judged as notice to improve has moved to good;

8 satisfactory schools have moved to good;

2 outstanding schools have moved to good; and

2 good schools have moved to outstanding.


	

	9.
	AGENDA FOR TERMLY AREA HEADTEACHER MEETINGS 

Tim Coulson noted that he wanted to use the termly headteacher meetings as an opportunity to debate with primary headteachers about issues, including the strategic direction towards a world class primary system in Essex. He wished to move away from the current format of the meetings and avoid having a number of ECC officers presenting information to headteachers that could just as easily be communicated through briefing papers. 

The agenda for the Autumn term Area Headteacher meetings will be developed by Graham Lancaster, and will include:
· The changing landscape -Working in partnership towards solutions for Essex– Tim Coulson

· Sharing best practice to raise standards for all - table discussions  

· Human Resources update for each Area – HR consultants 
· Social Care updates for each Quadrant –Director for Local Delivery (Social Care) 
Briefing papers 
· The satisfactory schools project 

· CSS review

· Traded services 

· Primary Data overview 

· Academies

· Ethnic Minority and Traveller Achievement Service

· SEN/Inclusion

	

	10.

	DATES AND TIMES OF MEETINGS FOR THE SCHOOL YEAR 2012/2013

Executive meetings (Chelmsford City Football Club)
Thursday 31 January 2013

Wednesday 22 May 2013

Area Heads Meetings 

Autumn term 2012

SOUTH       Wednesday 7 November      
The Belvedere, Crays Hill

N-EAST      Thursday 8 November      
Weston Homes Community Stadium      

WEST          Wednesday 14 November   
The Churchgate Hotel

CENTRAL  Thursday 15 November        
Chelmsford City Football Club 

Spring term 2013

SOUTH        Wednesday 27 February      
The Belvedere, Crays Hill

N-EAST       Thursday 28 February       
Weston Homes Community Stadium      

CENTRAL   Tuesday 5 March                 
Chelmsford City Football Club

WEST          Wednesday 6 March            
The Churchgate Hotel

Summer term 2013

N-EAST        Wednesday 12 June          
Weston Homes Community Stadium      

SOUTH        Thursday 13 June                 
The Belvedere, Crays Hill 

CENTRAL   Tuesday 18 June                  
Chelmsford City Football Club

WEST           Wednesday 19 June             
The Churchgate Hotel
Conferences

Headteachers’ Conference
 

Friday 15 March 2013

Stock Brook Country Club, Nr. Billericay

Deputy/Assistant Headteachers’ Conference


Friday 11 October 2013
Weston Homes Community Stadium      

	


The meeting ended at 3.15 pm
Pam Langmead

EPHA Manager
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